
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON, WHICH WAS HELD 

JANUARY 8, 2018 AT

THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL LOCATED AT

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD IN SAID VILLAGE

1.
Call to Order, Roll Call

At 7:31 p.m. Chairman Gery Herrmann called the meeting to order and Elia Torres called the roll:

Present in Person:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus, Martin Pais, Maria Peterson

Absent: 

Vice Chair Janis Menges

Also Present:

Elia Torres, Deputy Village Clerk

2.
Approval of Minutes from the October 10, 2017 Plan Commission meeting

The Minutes of the October 10, 2017 Plan (“PC”) meeting were made available to the commission members.

Motion: Ken Such moved to approve the Minutes of the October 10, 2017 PC meeting; seconded by Gregory Rogus
Discussion:  There was no discussion.

Vote by Roll Call:  

Ayes:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus, Martin Pais, Maria Peterson
Nays:

None



Absent:
Vice Chair Janis Menges


Abstain:
None

Chairman Herrmann declared the Minutes of the October 10, 2017 PC meeting approved and put on file. 

3.
Public Comment

There was no public comment.

4.         Evaluation of Traffic Calming Control Program
Chairman Hermann noted that the PC was provided a copy of the Village of Mount Prospect’s traffic calming program. He stated that the Village Board, “VB”, has been discussing solutions for traffic issues on Clover Hill Lane. Chairman Herrmann mentioned that two members of the PC reside on Clover Hill Lane. He indicated that approximately six years ago there was a fatal accident at the intersection of Route 12 and Miller Road. He stated that shortly after the accident the Illinois Department of Transportation, “IDOT”, changed the traffic light at the intersection to include a left turn arrow light, which only allows left turns during the green arrow light. Mr. Schnure noted that IDOT also installed a red light enforcement camera. Chairman Herrmann indicated that due to the changes to the traffic light, motorists began turning on Clover Hill Lane in order to avoid the light. He stated that since the change there has been an increase in traffic on Clover Hill Lane. He indicated that Lake County will be commencing road work at the intersection of Miller Road and Route 12 in the near future, which may potentially help alleviate some of the traffic. 
Chairman Herrmann stated that the VB has been working with the Village engineers on solutions to alleviate the issue. He noted that the Village had radar speed signs temporarily erected, as well as increased police patrol on the street. He indicated that some probable solutions that were discussed were the addition of speed tables, adding a gate, or making Clover Hill Lane a one way street. Chairman Herrmann stated that Village President, Albert Pino, requested that the PC review Mount Prospect’s traffic calming program, and consider whether the document is a suitable solution for traffic control in the Village. Chairman Herrmann was of the opinion the program was well written, but felt that it did not appear to be suitable for the Village. Mr. Schnure indicated that Mount Prospect is a notably larger village with higher traffic and more commerce. Mr. Rogus noted that Mount Prospect also has its own police department. 
Ms. Peterson inquired about how many complaints the Village has received in regards to the traffic on Clover Hill Lane. Chairman Herrmann indicated that at least 60 percent of residents that reside on the street have made complaints. Chairman Herrmann stated that there has not yet been a consensus by the Village Board regarding the proper solution for traffic control on Clover Hill. 
Mr. Schnure stated that when Kohl’s was constructed approximately 20 years ago residents of Clover Hill Lane requested that a gate be erected. He indicated that the Village Board voted against the matter. 
Mr. Pais mentioned that during his term on the VB there was a traffic study done on Clover Hill Lane. He indicated that the traffic count at its peak was roughly 800 cars per day. He stated that the number of households on the street are approximately 19 households. He indicated that based on their study the households would produce an estimate of 100 cars per day. Mr. Pais noted that the speed limit on Clover Hill Lane is 25 miles per hour. He indicated that the study showed approximately 5-6 % of vehicles were traveling over 40 miles per hour, and 30% were traveling over 35 miles per hour. Mr. Pais stated that multiple solutions were presented o Clover Hill residents, but they could not come to full consensus. He stated that residents on Clover Hill Lane indicated that the issue was not the amount of traffic, but the speed at which motorists were traveling. 
Chairman Herrmann referred to pages 27 and 28 of the Comprehensive Plan regarding transportation. He was of the opinion that the section in the Comprehensive Plan is broad in regards to roads and traffic control.  
Mr. Rogus asked if there were any other areas in Village that have had issues with traffic control. Chairman Herrmann indicated that Signal Hill Road has had issues. 
Mr. Pais suggested that the PC draft a brief two page document, which would contain the process for traffic control in the Village. Ms. Peterson suggested possibly including a flow chart in a proposed document. There was discussion regarding whether or not the PC should consider composing such a document. 
Chairman Herrmann asked the PC if they would like to recommend implementing Mount Prospect’s traffic calming program for the Village. Mr. Rogus was of the opinion that the document was too meticulous. It was a general consensus of the PC to oppose implementing Mount Prospect’s program. 
Mr. Pais volunteered to review the Mount Prospect traffic calming program, and consider drafting an alternative document for the PC to review. Members discussed whether the document should be included in the Comprehensive plan or written as an ordinance. PC members felt that the document could be included in the Comprehensive Plan under general guidelines.
Chairman Herrmann stated that he would contact Jan Sauer, as she is the Liaison for roads in the Village, and inquire about her thoughts regarding traffic control. He noted that he would attend the next Village Board meeting, and inform the Board of the PC’s discussions. 
5.
Continue Discussion regarding undeveloped road easements 
Chairman Herrmann stated that he would like the PC to continue discussion regarding the undeveloped properties owned by the Village. He was of the opinion that many of the properties are not properly maintained, and have many dead Ash trees that are hazardous. Chairman Herrmann stated that in some cases homeowner’s driveways are located on the Village owned rights of way. 
Chairman Herrmann indicated that his goal is to see some of the Village owned undeveloped rights of way sold or given to adjoining homeowners. 
Ms. Peterson inquired about what has been the issue regarding the concept of selling or giving away the properties. Chairman Herrmann stated that some of the properties have been considered nature trails, and other areas, if sold would present issues with access to uninhabited properties, although they are considered unbuildable. Ms. Peterson asked whether the Comprehensive Plan addressed undeveloped Village owned rights of way. Chairman Herrmann indicated that it did.
Mr. Pais asked Chairman Herrmann if he had a plan on how to proceed. Chairman Herrmann suggested that members begin by going out and investigating the various undeveloped Village owned properties. 
6.
Old Business/New Business

Mr. Pais suggested that in the future the PC consider addressing issues with homeowners pumping water from their sump pumps, and draining it onto adjoining properties. 
Chairman Herrmann mentioned that his term has expired, but is due for renewal at the next board meeting. He indicated that if another member of the commission would be interested in the position as chairman they could volunteer.
7.
Adjournment

Motion:  John Schnure moved the Meeting be adjourned; seconded by Maria Peterson.

Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion: The voice vote was unanimous in favor.

At 8:20 p.m. Chairman Gery Herrmann declared the meeting adjourned. 

These Minutes were approved at the PC meeting held February 12, 2018
ATTEST:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​___________________________

Elia Torres
Deputy Village Clerk

Village of North Barrington
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